

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Advances in Colloid and Interface Science

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/cis

Structural and thermodynamic properties of water–membrane interphases: Significance for peptide/membrane interactions



E.A. Disalvo ^{a,*}, M.F. Martini ^b, A.M. Bouchet ^a, A. Hollmann ^a, M.A. Frías ^a

^a Centro de Investigaciones y Transferencia Santiago del Estero (CITSE), (CONICET–UNSE), Laboratorio de Biointerfases y Sistemas Biomiméticos, Laboratorios Centrales – Ala Norte, Ruta Nacional 9, Km 1125 – Villa El Zanjón, CP 4206 Santiago del Estero, Argentina

^b Department of Pharmaceutical Technology, Universidad de Buenos Aires, Buenos Aires, Argentina and CONICET

ARTICLE INFO

Available online 27 May 2014

Keywords: Lipid membranes Aqueous interphases Water organization Thermodynamic response Peptide interaction

ABSTRACT

Water appears as a common intermediary in the mechanisms of interaction of proteins and polypeptides with membranes of different lipid composition. In this review, how water modulates the interaction of peptides and proteins with lipid membranes is discussed by correlating the thermodynamic response and the structural changes of water at the membrane interphases.

The thermodynamic properties of the lipid–protein interaction are governed by changes in the water activity of monolayers of different lipid composition according to the lateral surface pressure. In this context, different water populations can be characterized below and above the phase transition temperature in relation to the CH₂ conformers' states in the acyl chains.

According to water species present at the interphase, lipid membrane acts as a water state regulator, which determines the interfacial water domains in the surface. It is proposed that those domains are formed by the contact between lipids themselves and between lipids and the water phase, which are needed to trigger adsorption–insertion processes. The water domains are essential to maintain functional dynamical properties and are formed by water beyond the hydration shell of the lipid head groups. These confined water domains probably carries information in local units in relation to the lipid composition thus accounting for the link between lipidomics and aquaomics. The analysis of these results contributes to a new insight of the lipid bilayer as a non-autonomous, responsive (reactive) structure that correlates with the dynamical properties of a living system.

© 2014 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

Contents

once		
1.	Introduction. Membranes in a crowded system	17
2.	Water or membranes	18
3.	Water in membranes: the excluded volume and the hydration forces	21
4.	The definition of the membrane interphase	21
5.	Electrical properties of the lipid membrane interphases	21
6.	The critical cohesion. Water beyond the hydration shell	24
7.	Thermodynamic properties of the lipid interphase	26
8.	The structural properties of water at the lipid interphase	28
	8.1. Cohesive character of water	28
	8.2. Water near lipid membrane surfaces	28
9.	Conclusions	31
Ack	nowledgments	32
Refe	rences	32

1. Introduction. Membranes in a crowded system

The irreversible changes produced by death promoted by the partial or total drying of cells and the programmed cell death triggered by dehydration called the attention to the balance between levels of water in biological structures in order to fulfill physiological functions [1,2]. In

* Corresponding author. *E-mail address:* disalvoanibal@yahoo.com.ar (E.A. Disalvo). this regard, it is known that cell structure can be preserved when cells are dried in the presence of solutes that may replace water and help to its recovery. Several sugars and sugar amino acids seem to be suitable for these purposes, such as trehalose, sucrose and arbutin [3,6-11]. However, although nearly the same structural parameters than those characterizing fully hydrated systems are maintained in a dry protein or membrane in the presence of those compounds [3], cells do not grow in a dehydrated state. Thus, even if structure is preserved, water must be present in the liquid state to gain functionality. In this sense, functionality means thermodynamic propensity to respond to external agents. This is a question of surface free energy achieved by hydrated states in the cell structure.

Analysis of hydration dynamics focused on self-diffusion rates and dielectric constants as a function of crowding show significant changes in both structure and dynamics of water under highly crowded conditions. The structure of water is altered mostly beyond the first solvation shell [4]. Thus, as cytoplasm is crowded of macromolecules, in order to achieve functionality and efficiency, it is hard to understand that there is no contact between the intracellular material and the membrane.

In contact with interfaces, interacting with ionic species and/or with large organic molecules, water does not behave in the same manner as it does in the pure bulk liquid. Water dynamics are fundamental to many processes such as protein folding and proton transport [5]. Thus, it is reasonable that, as a complex system, the properties of cells should emerge from the interaction and interrelationship of the surface constituent's parts, such as membranes and macromolecules. A simple calculation shows that more than 40% of the mean volume of a cell is occupied by macromolecules and internal particles. In the remaining spaces, the mean distance between ions in a 150 mM KCl solution is, at most, 3-4 water molecules [1]. Therefore, it is plausible that the performance of a cell should consider a connectivity between the surface properties of the membrane and the so called "aqueous soluble" macromolecules. In this regard, water properties in the vicinity of lipid membranes and proteins would play a unique role as a frame of reference for cooperativity and synergistic phenomena. In order to fit the membrane response to cell performance, the concept of a membrane as a thermodynamic and structural entity in a complex system imbibed in water should be revised.

2. Water or membranes

The classical picture of a cell is a compartmentalized system in which the membrane is the barrier of contention and selectivity of the cellular material [12]. In this classical view, the core of the membrane, the lipid bilayer, is described as an autonomous rigid phase in which partition rules the thermodynamics. From the electrical standpoint, the bilayer is considered as a slab of low dielectric permitivity that should be impermeable to water, ions and polar solutes. Hence, transport processes appear to be favored by the insertion of proteins to carry out specific permeation. In this context, water is for biologists as the canvas for the painters. It appears merely as the support solvent in which the cell structures dissolve, aggregate, organize and stabilize. In other words, the aqueous environment plays a passive role while function is carried out by macromolecules dispersed in it.

The concept of living cells as a membranous bag containing an aqueous solution, was first seriously challenged by Troschin [13]. Later, Ling in 1962 [14] proposed that most of the water inside a cell was polarized as multilayers located on protein surfaces, being an extremely poor solvent for ions. K⁺ was accumulated by normally metabolizing cells because under those conditions the carboxyl groups of proteins preferentially associated with K⁺ ions rather than Na⁺. This theory, the association-induction hypothesis, had great explanatory potential but nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) measurements of water protons in tissues revealed that relatively few water molecules, which were quite strongly immobilized, exchanged rapidly with normal water molecules. NMR interpretation depends upon the model chosen

to describe the state of water. Thus, the description of intracellular water in terms of a few bound molecules exchanging rapidly with normal liquid water may not strictly correspond to reality. However, this hypothesis cannot be dismissed without independent experimental evidence obtained by other methodologies beside NMR [15,16].

In conclusion, neither the cell as a membrane bag nor the associationinduction hypothesis describes completely the structure–function relation of living cells with experimental backgrounds and on a solid thermodynamic ground. In the first case, cells are mostly considered as composed by proteins and membranes with conformational properties not related to water. In the second, it is hard to reconcile the response of cells to external stresses and perturbations without considering the influence of the different hydrophilic and hydrophobic surfaces of biological components on the thermodynamic and structural properties of water.

Both of these two reductionist approaches put aside the role of water as part of the cell structures and the thermodynamic properties that biological surfaces may confer to it, respectively. In terms of thermodynamics, it is usually invoked, that biological phenomena should not be described by means of classical thermodynamics because biological systems are in the stationary state. This is important when considering the exchange of matter across the membrane in which a coupling between internal chemical process and the transport of matter is achieved. However, this complex matter is outside the scope of this review. With the same criterion, in the context of the present discussion, the key role of water in the thermodynamics of cell membrane response should be considered in terms of surface phenomena.

Formalisms of classical thermodynamics usually employed to understand processes in biological systems, are based on equations derived for gaseous systems in a large volume disregarding surface phenomena and in the absence of fields operating on it. Moreover, this thermodynamic formalism applied to solutions mostly considers water as a continuous solvent where macroscopic properties are thought to be still valid.

In consequence, interaction of solutes with lipid membranes is understood as a partition between the bulk aqueous phase and the bulk membrane. In this approach, bulk membrane is a low dielectric phase, ascribed to the hydrocarbon phase excluding water. Therefore, highly hydrophobic solutes are expected to dissolve in the lipid matrix while polar and charged molecules should be excluded from it.

Partition is a bulk phenomenon and hence the solubility ratio is achieved considering that membrane and water are isotropic pure solvents. The partition constant is given by the difference in the standard chemical potential (free energy) of the solute in water and the solute in membrane.

Two main process of partitioning has been described: the classical hydrophobic effect and the non-classical hydrophobic one. The reasons for these differences come from the relative contributions of enthalpy and entropy to transfer free energies: the classical effect is driven by a positive entropy change and the non classical by a negative enthalpy change.

The classical hydrophobic effect arises from the tendency of nonpolar molecules to avoid contact with water. This approach makes the hydrocarbon core of lipid bilayers a favorable environment for nonpolar solutes [17]. The hydrophobic effect is generally considered to arise from the release of ordered water molecules around the solute's nonpolar surface, which is the source of positive entropy.

For bulk phases at room temperature, entropy arising from the hydrophobic effect is dominant, whereas for bilayers enthalpy is often dominant [17–19]. Thus, the free energy of transfer of nonpolar solutes from water to lipid bilayers is often dominated by a large negative enthalpy rather than the large positive entropy expected from the hydrophobic effect. One reason invoked to explain why partitioning into lipid bilayers is much more complicated than bulk-phase partitioning, has been the anisotropic and heterogeneous nature of bilayers [18–20].

The enthalpy-driven partitioning, referred to as the "nonclassical" hydrophobic effect [19,20], appears to be a unique feature of solute-bilayer interactions. This has been questioned suggesting that the nonclassical hydrophobic effect is in reality the "bilayer effect" [28]. By this imprecise definition, it is thought that the bilayer is not equivalent to a bulk hydrocarbon phase since it consists of a slab of two layers of molecules sandwiched by two polar regions. Structurally, the free energy minimum should be the result of the balance of diverse molecular interactions, hydrophilic and hydrophobic moieties of the solute with different regions (polar and non polar) of the bilayer. Because even very low concentrations of bound peptides cause significant changes in bilayer thickness [21,22], it is reasonable to assume that the presence of bound peptides disturbs this balance, with thermodynamic consequences.

Enthalpy–entropy compensation is a general feature of processes in biological systems. A simple thermodynamic argument suggests that enthalpy–entropy compensation is a general property of weak intermolecular interactions, and that the two contributions to the free energy should nearly balance out for a hydrogen bond at 300 K [23].

Enthalpy–entropy compensation is almost complete for associations involving water at around 300 K that is ubiquitous in the chemistry of living systems. The term refers essentially to the specific linear relationship found to exist between the change in enthalpy and the change in entropy in many biological processes, especially those occurring in aqueous solution and involving changes in hydrogen bonding. This may be ascribed in principle, to a given distribution of water clustered between the acyl chains (classical hydrophobic effect) and bound by H-bonds to the polar head group regions (non-classical hydrophobic effect) in the lipid matrix [18–20,23–25].

In this context, the enthalpic vs the entropic changes in the dissolution of different OH bonding solutes in lipid membranes have been analyzed in a previous review [26]. Different alcohols can be grouped into three families: one corresponding to compounds in which the hydrophilicity remains constant (only one OH in all of them) and hydrophobicity grows with the addition of CH₃ groups in a tetrahedral array, such as in the series ethanol–propanol–isobutanol (Fig. 1A).

The second family corresponds to solutes in which the size increases maintaining the hydrophobic–hydrophilic balance due to the addition of a CH_2 with an OH group. This family includes ethyleneglycol, glycerol, erythritol (Fig. 1B). The intersection of these two series is urea, which has profound effects on water structure and hydrophobic interactions. In the third family (Fig. 1B), hydrophobicity character grows with the chain length of monoalcohols from methanol, ethanol and butanol in a nonlinear pattern [26,27].

The simple analysis of these curves indicates that the extrapolation to $\Delta H = 0$ gives negative entropy for the solute which have the ability to form hydrogen bonds (ΔS : -2.6 cal/mol·K for the first family and -5.4 cal/mol·K for the second). However, positive values (ΔS : +5 cal/mol·K) are obtained with alcohols in which the hydrophobicity grows at expense of the chain length increase (the third family). This denotes that a classical hydrophobic effect can be possible (in the absence of other interactions) only when nonpolar chains can be extended along the lipid acyl chains. The hydrophobic effect is related to the large negative heat capacity associated with the dehydration of nonpolar surfaces [24].

If hydrocarbon groups are added to form bulky molecules maintaining the H bonding capability (such as the first series of tetrahedral molecules) non classical hydrophobic effect (enthalpy driven effect) is found, the same as that observed for solutes in which the hydrophilic and hydrophobic balance is not altered in the series of the second family.

In the light of the entropic values, it is clear then that hydrophilic compounds according to its size may stabilize in different regions of the lipid membrane in comparison to long hydrocarbon chains due to the different nature of the molecular interactions with the membrane. Positive entropy means hydrophobic and short range intermolecular forces and enthalpic driven processes (negative entropic change) would be related to the formation of hydrogen bonds between the H



Fig. 1. Entropic–enthalpic compensation of the partition of different families of polyalcohols in DMPC bilayers. A) First family: Urea (1), ethanol (2), propanol (3), isobutanol (4). This family maintains only one H bonding groups (OH) while increasing the hydrophobic character and the molecular volume in a tetrahedral array. Slope: 0.0047; Δ S: -5.4 cal/mol·K. B) Second family: Urea (1), ethylenglycol (5), glycerol (6), erythritol (7). The hydrophobic–hydrophilic character is maintained along the series, while the size of the molecule increases by adding one HCOH residues. Slope: 0.003; Δ S: -2.6 cal/mol·K. Third family: Methanol (8), propanol (9), butanol (10). This group maintains only one H bonding group (OH) but the size of the molecule increases by increasing the chain length in one CH₂ in the series. Δ S: +5 cal/mol·K. 1st and 2nd families would correspond to those obeying a non-classical hydrophobic partition for which the entropic change is negative. 3rd family would correspond to a classical hydrophobic partition (entropy driven partition).

donor of the compound and the H-acceptor of the membrane. Whether this interaction implies replacement or mediation of water molecules is a matter of a deeper analysis [28–31].

Thus, different solutes partition in different regions of the bilayer according to their size and polarity. On the other hand, molecular dynamics calculation has suggested that partitioning of charged and polar side chains is accompanied by water defects connecting the side chains to bulk water [28-30]. The energetics of partitioning cannot be considered as a simple partitioning between water and a hydrophobic phase, at least for some amino acids. Lys, Glu, and Asp become uncharged well before reaching the center of the membrane, but Arg may be either charged or uncharged at the center of the membrane. This has been explained by suggesting the formation of water defects in the membrane phase. In addition, Phe has a broad distribution in the membrane but Trp and Tyr localize strongly to the interfacial region, specifically at the carbonyl group level [31]. Taken together, these two pictures suggest that the bilayer has different degrees of affinity by the different amino acids and thus it cannot be considered as a homogeneous solvent. Moreover, the specific role of hydration sites such as carbonyl groups should be considered. This will be further analyzed in Sections 6 and 7.

These inferences and the possibility of water clusters in lipid membranes motivate a closer inspection of the water distribution along the membrane thickness and topology in two directions. The first one is in terms of membrane structure, in regard to the location of water in the lipid matrix and its relation to the lipid chemical residues. The second one is to consider the thermodynamic properties of these waterrestricted domains in regard to the interaction of compounds with the membrane.

Several assumptions are usually made on the water location in the bilayer structure that greatly influences the final numbers of the area and thickness of lipid bilayers [32]. In terms of thermodynamics, water may differ in its solvent properties according to its interaction with different types of surfaces [33].

Israelachvili and Wennestrom [34], Israelachvili [35] and Pashley et al. [36] measured a long-range effect on water structure at hydrophobic surfaces, which was shown to have profoundly modified solvent properties over distances up to 2 to 3 nm [37]. In this context, the thermodynamic properties of the hydrated membrane surfaces requires a particular inspection that should be related to the structural properties of water imposed by the heterogeneity of the membrane composition under the approach of restricted media. Thus, water would be responsible not only for self-assembly of protein–membrane ensembles, but also for the response of cells to different stresses as well.

The relationship between the functional activities of the biological structures and the lability of the water ensembles at the lipid surfaces has not received considerable attention. Two points are usually disregarded. The first is that the bilayer thickness depends on the lipid heterogeneity because it includes a hydrophilic region in which the phosphates and several esterified groups (choline, ethanolamine, glycerol and inositol) protrude into the water media. The second is that the membrane may expose regions of different polarities to water according to the lateral pressure of its components. In each of them, the abilities of water to form hydrogen bonds with itself and between the membrane groups appear as a relevant issue from the point of view of surface thermodynamics and small systems.

The complexity imposed by the presence of water in the lipid membrane structure explains the need to revise the concept of membrane in terms of its response to environmental perturbations. This is fundamental to inspect the properties having in mind its biological relevance.

In contrast to biopolymers (proteins and nucleic acids that contain information in its covalent structure), lipids manifest its biological functional response as complex mixtures [38]. In this context, the lipid heterogeneity together with the complex hydrogen bond network, extended between lipids and lipids with water, give a versatile matrix with the ability to respond to multiple physicochemical stimuli.

The lateral organization of the lipids in domains may be due to direct interactions between head groups and hydrocarbon chains, but water is an additional essential component. Details of water location and its properties in these restricted domains are scarce. The great variety of lipid composition and the multiple combinations in mixtures acquires relevance and functional meaning. As far as the properties of water microenvironments may be changed by the protrusion of the different polar moieties into the water phase, lipid species may generate new different water species each of them identified by the type of interaction they may have with its neighbor water molecules and/or chemical groups of the lipids. Thus, at this point, lipidomics approaches to aquaomics. In other words, lipid species would give an in-print on water with specific thermodynamic features for membrane response.

Despite extensive work, experimental data about the structure of water and the network of hydrogen bonds at the polar interface of lipid membranes is still a matter of debate [39–43]. In this context, several aspects of lipid hydration and its thermodynamic properties have not been completely rationalized.

In a quite extensive review, the emphasis is made on considering the lateral surface properties across the lipid thickness. Special attention was given to the heterogeneity of lipids in the membrane plane and the lateral coexistence of lipid domains. From these studies, some indications about water penetration can be inferred along the interpretation of response of fluorescent probes [12].

Thus, water by itself may constitute domains not homogeneously distributed along the interphase. Water immediately adjacent to the glycerol backbone, the side groups and the hydrocarbon chains, has a lower activity than in a zone of similar size in the bulk solution and would constitute regions with different excess surface free energy due to the membrane group–water interaction.

To decipher the biological relevant membrane surface properties, the stability of the different arrays of water around the different membrane groups and its dynamical properties should be clarified. This includes namely: water as part of the membrane structure, the definition of the lipid interphases, the identification of the sites of hydration at the membrane surface; the synergism of their hydration and its modulation according to the lipid species (usually found in biological membranes in terms of head group and fatty acid chains).

In this review, we discuss the electrical, the thermodynamic and the structural properties of lipid water interphases and the consequences of the perturbations that the interaction of aqueous soluble proteins or peptides may produce on them. The analysis of these results might contribute to a new insight of the lipid bilayer as a non-autonomous, responsive (reactive) structure that correlates with the dynamical properties of a living system.

To say that the membrane acts as a non-autonomous phase means that the membrane (i.e. the lipid bilayer) is a phase whose properties depend on the phase which it is in contact with (i.e. water), opposite to the traditional view of an autonomous, rigid nonpolar slab sandwiched by bulk water phases. This property has been denoted as responsive membranes by Sparr and Wennestrom [44]. This definition implies that the phenomena occurring at membrane level occurs with the change in the membrane structure, that is, a response of the membrane to some component of the adjacent media, reflected in the thermodynamics and the kinetics of the protein-membrane interaction. The change in the membrane structure may be local with propagation to the whole structure in the plane and along the thickness with different degrees of cooperativity and synergism. In this regard, it should be recalled that the arguments given to understand the difference between classical and non-classical hydrophobic effects, lay on the possibility that bound peptides disturb the bilayer thickness, with its thermodynamic consequences due to the interaction within the hydrophilic and/or hydrophobic regions [22,27].

3. Water in membranes: the excluded volume and the hydration forces

Water in membranes is an old problem in membrane biophysics. The presence of water was recognized in several studies as contributing to the bilayer permeability barrier properties for nonelectrolytes [45], as the origin of the repulsion hydration forces between membrane surfaces [46–48] and as a substantial part of the surface membrane potential (dipole polarization and potential) [49–51]. In addition, based on the changes in the dielectric properties of bilayers, it has been postulated by Simon and McIntosh that water penetrates deeply into the membrane interior [52].

The fact that water in membrane structure may be adjacent to surfaces of different polarities has stimulated the idea that water may be in different structural arrangements such as low density (highly hydrogen bonded waters) and high density (non bonded waters) structures. FTIR spectroscopy has provided some evidences of these two states of water [40,41,53,55].

One of the consequences of the classical model of membranes and the application of classical thermodynamics (in the terms given in the previous section) is to consider that solute penetration (and permeability) is mainly driven by a partition phenomena, i.e. the differential solubility of a given solute between the bulk water and the bulk of the membrane, this one usually considered as a pure hydrocarbon phase. We explained in Fig. 1 the differences between partition in a homogeneous phase and in the membrane phase. This view implies that, on the structural side, the membrane is a nonpolar phase and, on a thermodynamic approach adsorption (surface phenomena) is disregarded. In contrast, measurements of the polar solute partition in lipid bilayers of multilamellar and sonicated vesicles, led to the conclusion that permeability barrier properties of lipid membranes are determined to a large extent by the non solvent properties of the water layers located at each side of the membrane leaflet [45]. These two regions at the sides of the bilayers are about 1 nm thick and are composed of 18-20 water molecules per lipid in phosphatidylcholines [56]. This region, denoted as an excluded volume for solutes, was consistent with X-ray diffraction and NMR measurements [47,56]. These results are in agreement with the findings cited above of Wiggins and van Ryn [37], in the sense that membrane perturbation on water structure extends a few Å from the surface and change its solvent properties. The size of these excluded volumes contribute to the hydration force measured between membranes upon mutual approach to interbilayer distances smaller than a few nanometers [46-48,57].

Depending on the head group, phospholipids bind approx. 0.5–3 water molecules/lipid very tightly (E = 40 kJ/mol) [57–59]. Phosphate groups saturate when water/lipid ratio is around 6 [60]. Interaction between lipids appear to be nearly the same as in excess water when approximately 10 water molecules/PC is reached, as judged by T_m and lipid rotational mobility, whereas the bilayer appears more or less saturated at 22 water molecules/PC [56]. These results account for different membrane groups with different extents of hydration.

A molecular dynamical analysis indicates that waters in a hydrated lipid bilayer can be classified into four dynamically connected water layers. A detailed analysis of the water dynamics within these four regions shows that there exists a cooperative molecular motion between the hydration waters and the DMPC lipid molecules [61].

Therefore, it would be expected that at different hydration degrees different structural water arrangements would stabilize structurally different surface arrangements. This point will be discussed in the last section.

4. The definition of the membrane interphase

In order to proceed further with the determination of the properties of lipid membranes in which water is part of the structure, an updated definition of the regions of the membrane is required. The regions of 1 nm thick at each side of the bilayer, denoted as an excluded volume for solutes in the previous section, contain around 18–20 water molecules per lipid in phosphatidylcholines [45,56]. The presence of those interphases may be considered as an ulterior refinement of the membrane model, since from the structural point of view it can be described as a new composite element consisting of the lipid bilayer itself and the regions of hydrated groups at each side. Moreover, the admittance of the presence of hydrated surfaces, oblige to revise their thermodynamic properties, as we will discuss in Section 6.

Both for structural and thermodynamic purposes, we will identify as the water interphase as the region confined between two ideal planes: one located at the limit between the hydrocarbon core and the polar head groups, usually named the water–hydrocarbon interface, and an external plane tangent to the hydration shell of the polar head groups [11]. A schematic description of these regions and planes is shown in Fig. 2.

The carbonyl groups of the ester bond of the phospholipid are located at an inner plane and the interphase is enclosed between this plane and that defined by the tangent to the excluded volume of the hydration shell of phosphates. This schematic representation takes into account the protrusion of the different polar moieties such choline, serine, ethanolamine, glycerol into the water phase which may induce different water arrangements at the interphase region. The planes are the boundaries of the interphase, which is defined as a phase composed by the polar head groups of the great variety of the lipid found in cells with its hydration shells imbibed in water as ions in a solution. The anisotropy of the region located in the plane of the membrane and the small bilayer thickness makes of this region a bidimensional water solution where at least two kinds of water can be distinguished: I. confined water, buried in the first carbon of the hydrophobic chains. This water varies with the lateral compression due to thermotropic transition or to isothermal expansion or compression, II. hydration water around the polar head groups (tightly bound, high density) and III. water beyond the hydration shell (loosely bound, low density water). The probable number of water molecule bound to different chemical groups is detailed in Table 1. In addition, increase of water due to membrane expansion is also denoted. The variation of the amount of hydration water and confined water due to membrane expansion is schematically illustrated in Fig. 3.

This preliminary distinction between two kinds of water arrangements is relevant to understand functional biological properties within the frame of surface thermodynamics. On one hand, as said above, the great variety of lipids in membranes and the multiple combinations in mixtures may change the protrusion of the different polar moieties into the water phase affecting the dimensions and properties of the lipid interphase region and the magnitude and properties of the hydration shell. Each hydrophilic moiety will organize water according to the stereochemistry of the groups and thus, lipidomics will determine the water interfacial properties.

In order to justify how the inclusion of these interphases determines the response of lipid membrane and therefore to demonstrate that no model of lipid membrane employed to mimic biological response can disregard them, we analyze further the electrical, thermodynamic and structural properties of these interphase regions in the following sections.

5. Electrical properties of the lipid membrane interphases

As said above, the formation of pockets filled with water has been postulated in order to explain the insertion of polar peptides and aminoacids into lipid membranes [62,63]. These defects can be formed in relation to membrane deformation, such as expansion–contraction processes and membrane phase state. However, it is not clear, neither structurally nor energetically how they may be formed considering the definition of membrane given above. Moreover, the possibility to increase water in the membrane due to expansion (and its extrusion due to contraction) was postulated in Table 1 and Figs. 2 and 3 but



Fig. 2. The membrane interphase region. Region I contains only the hydrophobic lipid residues and contains buried water (confined water). This region may vary according to packing and phase state of the lipids (see Fig. 3) Region II begins at the carbonyl groups. In this region, the total system density increases dramatically due to the tight hydration shell of charged groups such as phosphates. It is chemically the most diverse region, containing both hydrophobic and hydrophilic components and hydration water. This region can be considered as a binary solution in which polar head groups with their hydration shells are imbibed in water (second hydration shell). Region III contains the groups bound to the phosphates that protrude into the aqueous phase. In this region, water may preserve its tetrahedral arrangement due to its binding to OH groups or by the adjacency of non polar moieties such as cholines (clathrates). Region IV is non perturbed bulk water. Partially adapted from ref [61].

no further experimental evidence was offered. In the following, experiments of electrical capacitance in monolayers seem to justify this variation of water content in monolayers.

In terms of the classical model, lipids organized in a bilayer present a specific capacitance ($\rm C_m=\rm C/A)$ given by

$$C_{\rm m} = \epsilon \epsilon_{\rm o} / d_{\rm m} \tag{1}$$

where ε_o is the permittivity in vacuum and d_m the monolayer thickness of the permittivity ε .

This relation describes a membrane with a single element in which ε would correspond to the dielectric permittivity in the hydrocarbon

Table 1

Distribution of water molecules in the region described in Fig. 2.

Region I	Region II	Region III	Total	
After expansion Carbonyl region	4–6	Fixed: 7–9 variable upon expansion– contraction: 4		
Fixed at phosphate (hard core)	6–7		6–7	17-22



Fig. 3. Hydration and confined water in a lipid monolayer upon lateral expansion.

region. However, a composite membrane, as that discussed in the previous section and shown in Fig. 2, that includes the water interphases, cannot be described by a single dielectric constant. The capacitance of the bilayer (or a monolayer) is, therefore, a consequence of the organization of each of the components with different dielectric properties, including water.

Lipids can be spread on the surface of a Hg drop and behave analogously as lipids spread on an air–water interphase (Fig. 4) [64]. The changes of capacitance of these monolayers can be measured by means of cyclic voltammetry. In this condition, the capacitance of the monolayer is half that obtained with a bilayer (Fig. 4B). Thus, lipid monolayers on Hg are an adequate experimental model for lipid membranes.

The increase or the decrease of the volume drop allows to expand or to compress the monolayer, respectively. The current intensity of the central peak in the voltammogram of Fig. 5 increases continuously with the electrode area to reach a plateau at an area per molecule of about 67 Å². When the monolayer packing is altered, changes in capacitance of lipid monolayers spread on Hg would be a way to detect the formation of domains since water can have access to the metal surface to give a quantitatively different capacitance value [65].

The intensity reaches a plateau when the capacitance shows a critical break at an area that depends on the phase state and the type of lipids (also shown in Fig. 5). After the break, the capacitance varies linearly with the area with a slope that corresponds to the specific capacitance of the lipid-free Hg surface. This means that a slight expansion above the area per lipid at saturation, corresponding to the hydration shell, gives access to the aqueous electrolyte to the metal, as implied in Fig. 3.

Thus, the capacitance increase with area is understandable since more water spaces of the same specific capacitance corresponding to the water–Hg interface are formed with expansion. The intensity at the plateau can be ascribed to the predominance of large lipid-free electrode areas.

The break point for DMPC is observed, at 23 °C, but not in DMPE although both lipids are in the liquid condensed state at that temperature. However, it must be noticed that DMPC at 23 °C is the lipids are very near its phase transition ($T_m = 24$ °C). When the expansion of DMPE is done at 48 °C, near the phase transition ($T_m = 52$ °C) a break is also found for DMPE (data not shown). These results indicate that the break by expansion of a monolayer can only be achieved near the phase transition, a condition in which defects in packing can be found. These defects would act as precursors of the areas expanded beyond the hydration shell of the lipids.

The current intensity increase is parallel to the shift of the potential peak to more negative values with an isothermal expansion at 23 °C (Fig. 6A). The central peak potential of DMPC reaches a value $E_p = -0.83$ V at 74 Å²/molecule. The more negative potential means that a higher input of energy is necessary to produce the change reflected in current and capacitance. The same value of potential is reached by increasing the temperature above the phase transition at constant area (Fig. 6B). This means that a similar lipid state can be achieved by isothermal expansion of the liquid condensed state or by a thermotropic transition at constant area. This may imply that in both processes hydration may be involved in the local organization of the lipid groups with similar energy requirements.

In order to put into relevance the role of water, it is of interest to inspect the capacitance changes in relation to area in DMPC and DMPE



Fig. 4. Capacitance measures in a lipid monolayer formed on a Hg drop. A) A lipid monolayer formed on an air–water interphase is transferred to the surface of a Hg drop. B) Expansion and contraction of the monolayer are produced by volume changes of the drop. C) Capacitance peaks obtained in voltammograms at different areas of the drop.

monolayers, which have different degrees of hydration [66,67]. The specific capacitance of the monolayer increases with the increase in surface pressure i.e. the inverse of the area (Fig. 7) in both lipids. The capacitance does not change when it is measured in a monolayer for which the surface pressure has reached a critical value. The minimum area increase necessary to observe a capacitance change within the experimental error is less than 5% above the area of the lipids with its hydration shell. That is, the change in specific capacitance can occur when the surface pressure of the lipids packed with its hydration shell is



Fig. 5. Intensity and electrical capacitance of a DMPC monolayer on Hg as a function of the area per molecule. Current intensity at the peak potential (\blacklozenge) and capacitance as a function of the area per molecule in DMPC (\blacksquare) and DMPE (\blacktriangle) monolayers at 23 °C.

slightly relaxed. Thus, capacitance change is possible when water in membranes is beyond the hydration shells as shown in the scheme of Fig. 3.

The critical point (or cut-off) at which it occurs depends on the type of head group. The critical pressure for both lipids is denoted in Fig. 7, being that of DMPE below that of DMPC. In this condition, the expansion–contraction of the monolayer on Hg allows us to determine a critical point at which water can penetrate the lipids and reach the Hg surface. The expansion needed to obtain a significant increase in capacitance is around 5% of the lipid area beyond the area corresponding to lipids with its complete hydration shell. Considering the expansion of the monolayer as in a homogeneous material in which the volume modulus $k = A \cdot d$ is conserved, the corresponding thickness is 26 Å. The difference with the thickness in fluid state (30 Å) is 4.0 Å, the distance of water depth penetration as it has been reported elsewhere by impedance measures [52].

Water defects can be formed by expansion if the membrane is near the phase transition temperature. This implies that the coexistence of gel and liquid crystalline domains would favor the expansion. In other words, further growing of water domains is possible if packing defects preexist. This can be extended to lipid mixtures in which defects are present in the contact of different lipid phase components.

6. The critical cohesion. Water beyond the hydration shell

As described above, water can form a domain beyond the hydration shell of the phospholipids. Thus, it is reasonable to analyze its consequences on the peptide and protein interaction. The perturbation of the initial surface pressure of the monolayer is quantitated by the difference of the final surface pressure at equilibrium and the initial surface pressure before the addition (Fig. 8A).



Fig. 6. Isothermal expansion and thermotropic transition in a DMPC monolayer on Hg. A) Capacitance potential peak as a function of the area per lipid at 23 °C. B) Capacitance potential peak at constant area as a function of temperature. The potential shift in part A from -0.72 V to -0.82 V is observed in an area range between 57 and 64 Å² which corresponds to lipids in the liquid condensed state and in the liquid expanded state, respectively, according to the plot in part B.



Fig. 7. Specific capacitance of the monolayer with the inverse of the area (c.a. the surface pressure) for DMPC at 23 °C (\blacktriangle), DMPE at 23 °C (\bigstar) and DMPE at 48 °C (\bigstar). The inverse of the area is proportional to the surface pressure according to $\Pi = n/A$. RT.



Fig. 8. Perturbation induced by the addition of proteins to the subphase of monolayers. A) Typical trace of the surface pressure increase of a monolayer of DMPC after the addition of a protein or a peptide to the subphase at an initial surface pressure (Π). B) Perturbation ($\Delta\Pi$) of DMPC (\blacktriangle) and DMPE (\triangle) monolayers at equilibrium as a function of different initial surface pressures (Π). C) Perturbation of DMPC monolayers with increasing ratios of cholesterol ($\Delta\Pi$) at different initial surface pressures (Π). (\blacksquare) 0% cholesterol, (Δ) 2.5% cholesterol.

A classical plot, frequently used to evaluate the interactions of substances dissolved in the subphase with the lipid monolayer, is the $\Delta \pi$ vs π curves as shown in Fig. 8B and C.

The plot indicates that the perturbation $\Delta \pi$ decreases with the increase in the initial surface pressure and no perturbation is observed at a critical value (π_c).

The cut-off depends on the composition of the lipid head group region: phosphocholine, phosphoethanolamine, presence of stearylamine (Fig. 8B and Table 2). In turn, the slope of the curves varies with the unsaturation of the acyl chains and with the presence of cholesterol (Fig. 8C and Table 2).

The observation of Fig. 8 denotes that the perturbation of the monolayer by the solute in the subphase is produced when the monolayer surface pressure is below that corresponding to the saturation packing area of the lipids. The decrease in protein perturbation with the increase in surface pressure is concomitant with the decrease in the specific capacitance ascribed to the entrance of water by expansion shown in Fig. 7.

If we recall the data obtained with capacitance in the previous section, it is immediate to correlate the changes in capacitance by the area increase with the access of water to the monolayer. This access of water explained by polar head group dipole rearrangement against lateral forces and hydration can be also the reason for protein interaction. However, in both cases, the area increase is only around 4–12% of the initial area, i.e. few water molecules which makes difficult to explain the penetration of a bulky group of the protein under geometrical considerations. In contrast, it is more feasible that the slight expansion would promote an accumulation of water in small defects in which groups of the lipids are exposed to the aqueous phase thus changing the surface free energy; that is the surface tension.

The thermodynamic basis of this conclusion in relation to aminoacids, peptides and proteins will be discussed in the next section.

7. Thermodynamic properties of the lipid interphase

The relaxation of surface pressure at which the excess of water beyond the hydration shell becomes significant can be described by the difference $(\Pi - \Pi_c)$ between the initial surface pressure Π with respect to the critical one at the cut off Π_c . This difference, taken from the plots shown in Fig. 8, represents the excess of water that enters into the monolayer interphase beyond the hydration shell obtained for the lipids at the area of saturation. This is equivalent to the excess of water at which the increase in capacitance was observed in Fig. 5. At each of these differences, the proteins or peptides injected in the subphase produce a perturbation ($\Delta\Pi$). In Fig. 9, the plots of the perturbation of the monolayer by different peptides and proteins in the subphase vs. the surface pressure decrement i.e. the excess of water, are shown. It is clearly observed that for membranes with the same interphase composition (such PC:Stearylamine) the slope decreases with the increase in cholesterol and increases with the unsaturation and branching of the acyl chains. Correspondingly, the perturbation is reduced when the monolayer is compressed; i.e. water beyond the hydration shell is extruded.

One interesting point shown in Fig. 9B is that for similar interphase composition (similar head groups) the slope varies when carbonyl groups are depleted. This denotes that carbonyl groups at the water-hydrocarbon interface contribute to the nonpolar phase properties of the membrane. This result is congruent with the image in which most of the aminoacids stabilize in the region of those chemical groups. The variation between ester lipids and ether lipids has a similar consequence on membrane sensitivity to peptide or protein perturbation than

Slopes and cut off of the $\Delta \pi$ vs π curves	s for different lipids.	

Table 2

Lipid	М	Cut-off (mN/m)
DMPC	0.263	41.5
DPPC	0.259	39.5
DOPC	0.336	41.5
DPhPC	0.429	39.6
DMPE	0.266	30.8



Fig. 9. Perturbation induced by proteins dissolved in the subphase of monolayers with different chain composition as a function of the excess of water at the monolayer interphase. A) DPPC (\diamond), DMPC (\diamond), DMPE (Δ), DOPC (\blacksquare), DPhPC (\bigcirc). B) ETHER (Δ) AND ESTER (Δ) PCs. The surface pressure excess is calculated as the difference between the cut-off pressure (Π_c) and the corresponding initial pressure (Π) according to Fig. 8.

changes in cholesterol or unsaturation. This will be important in the consideration of the carbonyl groups as hydration sites in the following section.

A monolayer can be considered as a closed system in relation to the lipid components. However, it can exchange water with the external media. This can be achieved by extruding water by osmosis or by decreasing water activity by the dissolution of a solute in the membrane interphase. In the more general way, a solute could be amino acid residues belonging to the surface of a protein. In both cases, compression or expansion of the monolayer will cause the interphase to increase or decrease, with proportional changes of the interaction with water of the membrane material.

When lipids are spread on the air–water surface, monolayers are formed due to the equilibrium between the internal pressure in the hydrocarbon core balanced by the interfacial tension at the water polar region. In other words, unbalances in the interphase region propagates to the whole membrane structure, i.e. the polar region plays an outstanding role in membrane response. This, in principle, can be assigned to the water properties in that region. The polar region occupies a space due to hydration that excludes water from the solution. Thus, the activity of water at the interphase is lower than in the bulk phase.

The curves shown in Fig. 9 can be explained with a thermodynamic analysis considering the definition of membrane interphase given in

Section 4. According to Defay–Prigogine an interphase of this kind can be considered as a bidimensional solution of hydrated polar head groups [68,69].

The lipid composition causes the interfacial tension to be different for different lipid packing densities. When a monolayer of lipids is formed on water, different values for surface pressure can be obtained for each degree of coverage of the water surface by the lipids. The interactions of water molecules of the bulk are obviously different from those water molecules at the air–water interface. The presence of the head groups and the exposure of the acyl chains of the lipids give place to the interfacial tension. As the monolayer is a system free to equilibrate, the equilibrium area per lipid is reached when the internal pressure of the monolayer counteracts the interfacial tension. Thus, the monolayer responds when the lateral pressure changes or when the water–surface interaction is altered.

The interfacial tension acts in the interphase, while much of the interlipid repulsion and consequent internal pressure involves the hydrocarbon part of the interface [46,51]. This means that the equilibrium balance can be displaced either by acting at the hydrocarbon core or at the polar head groups, as well. Therefore one has to consider the lateral pressure profile, at different points along the z-axis, (oriented along the bilayer normal). The slopes of Fig. 9 depend on cholesterol and the saturation/unsaturation ratio or depletion of carbonyl groups. In all cases, these variations would affect the water activity in the membrane.

The surface pressure of an insoluble monolayer is a direct measure of the surface water activity [70]. Thus, the surface tension of pure water can be defined as

$$\gamma^0 A = RT \ln \left(\frac{a_w^i}{a_w^b} \right) \tag{2}$$

where γ^0 is the surface tension of pure water, A is the average area per mole of water in the interphase region, a_w^i is the activity of water in the interphase of pure water and a_w^b is that in the bulk phase. When a monolayer is spread on the water surface the surface tension changes to

$$\gamma A = RT \ln \left(\frac{a_w^L}{a_w^b} \right) \tag{3}$$

where a_w^L is the surface water activity in the presence of lipids, i.e. in the interphase region.

Thus, the difference between the surface tension of pure water (γ^0) and surface tension of water with lipid forming a monolayer (γ), i.e. the surface pressure of the monolayer (π) is expressed as a function of the surface water activities as:

$$\pi = (\gamma^{o} - \gamma) \mathbf{A} = \mathbf{RT} \ln \mathbf{a}_{w}^{i} / \mathbf{a}_{w}^{L}.$$
(4)

This equation clearly denotes that the surface pressure (π) increases when a_w^L decreases from below 1 and becomes zero when $a_w^i = a_w^L$, i.e. the activity of pure water when lipids coverage is zero. In that condition, $\gamma = \gamma^0$.

The plots of Fig. 9 can be phenomenologically described by

$$\Delta \pi = \mathbf{k}(\pi_c - \pi) \tag{5}$$

where $\Delta \pi$ defines the perturbation of the initial surface pressure of the monolayer induced by the proteins added to the subphase and the difference ($\pi_c - \pi$) stands for the excess of water beyond the hydration shell at saturation. The value of the slope k is clearly a function of the acyl chain composition including the presence of carbonyl groups, according to data in Fig. 9A and B. Specifically, the increase in branching or unsaturation and the depletion of cholesterol and carbonyl groups increase the slope (Table 3). We must notice the values of the slopes are similar for a similar acyl chain composition. A direct conclusion could be that the magnitude of the perturbation is related to the kink

Table 3

Slopes of the plots from Fig. 9 for different proteins. From Refs: [118–120].

Membrane composition	K	Cut off (mN/m)	Protein
DMPC	0.264	41.5	Aqueous protease
DMPE	0.266	30.8	Aqueous protease
Di(ether)PC	0.351	31.8	Aqueous protease
Di(ether)PE	0.282	29.4	Aqueous protease
DPPC	0.259	39.5	Aqueous protease
DOPC	0.336	41.5	Aqueous protease
DPhPC	0.428	39.6	Aqueous protease
PC:SA(10:1)	0.685	35.18	Bacterial S-layer
PC:Chol:SA(10:2.5:1)	0.519	34.6	Bacterial S-layer
PC:Chol:SA(10:5:1)	0.328	36.64	Bacterial S-layer

formation due to the rotational isomers of the acyl chains and the cooperativity [71,72]. However, since those membrane conformers imply water penetration [55], it is plausible to analyze these results in terms of the effects that those lipid components may cause on the water activity of the surface, following the hypothesis of Damoradan [70] and the formalism of Defay-Prigogine [69].

Considering Eqs. (2) and (3) the constant k can be expressed as a function of the water activity at different conditions as:

$$k = \frac{\left(\ln a_w^L - \ln a_w^p\right)}{\left(\ln a_w^L - \ln a_w^{Lc}\right)}.$$
(6)

The increase of the slopes due to the increase of unsaturation or the depletion of cholesterol, as shown in Fig. 9 and in Table 3, means that the protein insertion depends on the difference in a_w^L with respect to a_w^P , for a given departure from a_w^{Lc} .

Multiplying and dividing by RT and knowing that chemical potential (μ) can be defined as: $\mu = \mu^0 + RT \ln a$

$$\mathbf{k} = \frac{\left(\boldsymbol{\mu}_{\mathsf{w}} - \boldsymbol{\mu}_{\mathsf{wp}}\right)}{\left(\boldsymbol{\mu}_{\mathsf{w}} - \boldsymbol{\mu}_{\mathsf{wc}}\right)}.$$
(7)

Assuming that there are no significant differences between the standard chemical potentials in the different conditions, Eq. (7) clearly denotes that the process is driven by the difference in the chemical potential of water in the different states of the interphase.

For a given value of $\mu_w - \mu_{wc}$, the perturbation is greater with the unsaturation and cholesterol depletion, which is reflected in a greater difference between the chemical potential of water at the pure lipid interphase that grows with the increase in water spaces.

The change in surface pressure, i.e. chemical potential of water of 6-8 mN/m is equivalent to an energy change for protein adsorption of 6 kJ/mol, which amounts to the energy of one H-bond and is 6 times higher than a dispersion force. These numbers are indicative that the changes in surface pressure (surface tension) are energetically comparable with reported values for protein–membrane interaction. These interactions would take place within the water-accessible region, that is, about three methylene groups. The energy of the interaction calculated for 100 Å² amounts to an equivalent of two CH₂ groups. Thus, the energy changes measured by surface tension are related to the lipid membrane groups exposed to water that determines the water activity at the interphase. The value agrees with literature data on hydrocarbons and amphiphiles where the group contributions per methylene of $\Delta\Delta G_0$ were two chains, burying 20% of the surface [73].

Moreover, the difference $(\pi_c - \pi)$ can be expressed as the tension T, which is defined by Evans and Skalak [74] as the negative change in surface pressure, taking π_c as the natural value of surface pressure at force-free equilibrium.

In conclusion, the k values, affected by chain conformation and packing on the interaction enthalpy, serves to explain the perturbation of lipid interphases by considering the water activity variations concomitant with phase state, mechanical stress and hydric stress.

It is remarkable that the cut off and the slopes are a direct function of the head group (interphase region) and of the acyl chain (hydrocarbon phase composition) respectively, for different types of proteins, peptides and aminoacids (Table 3). This suggests that a corresponding membrane state governs the process for any kind of interacting compound. It must be emphasized that thermodynamically significant changes for response of membranes to peptide perturbations are those produced by expansion from the surface pressure force free equilibrium. Therefore, the structural counterpart of these responses is given by the decrease in the saturation/unsaturation ratio, the decrease of cholesterol level and/or the carbonyl depletion (ether vs ester phospholipids). In other words, an excess of free energy can be obtained in relation to water organization around the lipids by modulating by metabolic factors affecting membrane composition.

On the other hand, osmotic stress in which volume increases and membrane expands can be also a physical factor that may affect the peptide perturbation. Mechanical stress may affect packing and therefore water distribution and reciprocally hydration stress (osmotic stress) may modify packing.

8. The structural properties of water at the lipid interphase

It has been recognized that water may penetrate the lipid bilayer to a depth located at the region of the carbonyl groups [52,75–77]. Moreover, topological variations such as curvature, ripples and phase coexistence, gives place to different distributions of hydrated and nonhydrated carbonyl groups in phosphatidylcholines [77].

Allowance of water in the membrane structure has been useful to give a rough interpretation of the insertion of highly hydrophilic amino acid moieties in regions suggested as water pockets [62,63]. Penetration of amphipathic helices into the hydrophobic interior of phospholipid membranes has been described by a mechanism denoted as "snorkeling". The "snorkel effect" of interfacial amino acids, such lysine or arginine, that bear a charge distribution is favored by the long hydrocarbon side chains that may deep into the acyl chain region. The highly positively charged guanidinium can only enter the membrane provided water domains are present or formed as a consequence of the amino acid interaction with membrane groups [31,78,79]. Observations of buried water molecules in phospholipid membranes predict water oriented at the lipid head group and apolar alkyl chains [80]. One possibility is that water is oriented with the dipole pointing to the phospholipid tails by electrostatic interaction [81]. As denoted in the previous section, peptides need a particular state of water activity, modulated by composition and physical conditions (surface pressure and temperature), to be active in the membrane response. It is assumed that defects can give place to restricted regions with water with an excess free energy that favors the interaction. However, a direct measure of the water structure in those pockets in relation with the lipid states of the acyl chains has not been so far analyzed. Thus, a closer inspection of the water properties at the different regions of the membrane is required.

Let us first resume some of the most relevant properties of water.

8.1. Cohesive character of water

Liquid water at normal pressures and temperatures (atmospheric pressure and 25 °C) is a network of molecules interconnected by hydrogen bonds that extends in clusters of five water molecules in a tetrahedral array. The energy of the H-bond is generally accepted to be between 1.5 and 5 kcal/mol. The cooperativity of the hydrogen bond network confers to water unique thermal, interfacial and dielectric

properties. Among them, the surface tension around 72.8 mN/m is relevant for the foregoing discussion.

The formation of hydrogen bonds in the direction of the angle of the H-O-H and the lone pair between an H-donor and an H-acceptor water molecule gives place to an ice-like open structure, identified as Low Density Water (LDW). When the hydrogen bonds collapse or bend, molecules approach to each other increasing the density. This is called the High Density Water (HDW) [53,82].

Accordingly, equilibrium between these two structural clusters may be displaced by changing the temperature, the type of surfaces and the kind of solutes dissolved in the water media. An increase in pressure on the LDW would induce HDW, somehow as a fusion process. The attractive forces, exerted on water by ions at high charge density when water orients the negative end toward the cation forming a hard-core hydration shell, generate a similar pressure increase. The difference in pressure (tension) would be caused by the balance between the strength of attraction of the surface to a given cluster of water molecule around a given group (ion, polar or non polar residue) in comparison to the attraction imposed by the water network. In a surface, the overall balance will depend on the nature of the groups exposed to water and protruding to the bulk water phase.

8.2. Water near lipid membrane surfaces

Can surface membrane groups stabilize LDW or HDW domains? To what extent and in which conditions can different lipid molecules affect the equilibrium between them?

The concept of different types of perturbed water arranged in different layers has been commonly accepted in describing the hydration of lipid membranes. Israelachvili and Wennerstrom [34] suggested that the properties of the water beyond the primary hydration layer are essentially the same as those of bulk water and thus there are virtually no further hydration layers of structured water except the first one. However, they still may present different thermodynamic properties. An indication in this direction is the observation that peptide perturbation can only be possible with a slight expansion beyond the hydration non-perturbed state of the phospholipids (see previous sections).

Perturbed water gives rise to a typical quadrupole splitting of the ²H-NMR spectrum if the lipids are hydrated with heavy water [15,83]. The change of the splitting width, with the hydration degree, indicates that the first five water molecules added to dipalmitoylphosphatidylcholine form a sort of inner hydration "shell" possessing a much larger splitting width than additional, ambient water. Similar information is derived by the analysis of the asymmetric stretching frequencies of the phosphatidylcholines phosphate groups by Fourier Transform Infrared Spectroscopy [60,84]. The frequency corresponding to the phosphate group in anhydrous state decreases with the number of water molecules, which stabilizes for a ratio of around six water molecules per lipid. The decrease in the frequency is ascribed to the formation of H bonds of the P=O group with water.

On the other hand, the presence of water beyond the hydration shell of the phospholipid head groups has been described as confined water or water in restricted domains [11]. The properties of these confined regions of water have been ascribed to the influence of the adjacent wall in several materials [85,86]. In the case of lipid membranes, these water molecules are probably confined between hydrocarbon chains, mainly at the first carbon atoms and carbonyl groups [76].

This description is in accordance with the distinction between hydration water and confined water, shown in the previous paragraph by the difference ($\pi_c - \pi$).

In the presence of lipids, a 3400 cm⁻¹ peak and the shoulder at 3250 cm⁻¹ were attributed to O–H stretches of water molecules in an effective H-bonded structure ("network water") whereas the weak high frequency shoulder near 3600 cm⁻¹ was assigned to water in a structure of disturbed hydrogen bonds ("multimer water"). Hence, according to Binder [40,41] water forms transient microdomains of



Fig. 10. Phase transition of different lipids measured as frequency of the CH₂ stretching mode as a function of the reduced temperature. DOPC (\blacksquare), DMPE (▲), DPPC (\blacklozenge), DMPC (▲).

two possible states: low density "network" water of high connectivity and higher density "multimer" water of lower connectivity.

The network water is most likely involved in extended transient water networks forming up to four hydrogen bonds per water [40,41, 87]. Thermotropic and lyotropic measurements are interpreted in terms of the significant larger fraction of multimeric water adsorbed by the liquid–crystalline phase in comparison to the gel state. Thus, lipid melting would give rise to the transfer of water from the network state into the multimeric state in considerable amounts [88,89]. Low connectivity domains would prevail in liquid crystalline phases and high connectivity in gel state. However, the relationship between this transference with the chemical nature of the lipid surface groups and its thermodynamic behavior is still unknown.

It is well known that at the phase transition temperature, lipid membranes reach a higher state of disorder ascribed to the increase in the trans-gauche isomers in the lipid acyl chains [90,91]. Concomitant to this increase in chain mobility, the water amount present in the bilayer increases from 7 to 20 water molecules per lipid in the case of phosphatidylcholines and from 4 to 7 in phosphatidylethanolamines with little variation with the chain length [67].

Different methods have been employed to measure the transition temperature. Some of them, such as differential scanning calorimetry, provide the total enthalpy change in the phase transition that can be interpreted in terms of the cooperative units of the molecules, where main contributors are the acyl chain residues [73]. Another method such as fluorescent anisotropy, uses probes inserted in the hydrocarbon region and allows reaching qualitatively similar conclusions [92].

Anisotropy measured at the level of CH_2 residues by DPH denotes that the gel state of DMPE and DMPC do not substantially differ. However, the anisotropy above the phase transition is higher for DMPC (0.5) in comparison to DMPE (0.1) [93].

The several methods used to determine phase transition in lipid bilayers distinguish three main states, the gel state the fluid state and the transition temperature. The global cooperativity of the transition is measured mainly by DSC [73,90]. The steep decrease in order parameter is accompanied by an increase in polarity as shown by Laurdan experiments [94,95]. Change in polarity is ascribed to an increase in water in the membrane phase. The generalized polarization in the gel state of DMPC and DMPE is 0.6–0.7 and above T_t , – 0.1 and 0.2 for PC and PE respectively. GP values are related with the number and motional freedom of the water molecules around the fluorescence probe, assumed to reflect indirectly the state of the lipid environment. The phase transition is accomplished with a reduction of the membrane thickness and area per lipid increase as determined by SAXS [32] and electrical capacitance [96]. The decrease of the dipole potential in monolayers suggests concomitant changes in water organization [97]. More indirect methods are the changes in turbidity or refractive index that may be related to changes in the membrane density due to water penetration [98,99].

The rotational isomers of the CH_2 residues along the C-C bonds result in an elevated number of configurations and thus, low order parameter, as visualized by electron paramagnetic resonance (EPR) [91]. This order decrease is noticeable beyond the first 4–5 carbon



Fig. 11.) A) Frequency of CH₂ at constant temperature as a function of the acyl chain composition. B) Schematic representation of water stabilized in lipid membranes. B) Schematic representation of water stabilized in lipid membranes.

atoms of the acyl chains. The method that provides a visualization of the membrane state at molecular level is FTIR. The information is obtained by the shift of a few nanometers to higher values at the phase transition temperature of the frequency corresponding to the CH_2 groups [100]. In addition, the shift to higher frequencies of the νCH_2 symmetric stretching as a function of the water content has been also reported for DMPC [101].

The results of Fig. 10A show that frequencies of different lipids show at the reduced temperature an increase in the ν CH₂ asymmetric stretching frequency. These changes correspond to a decrease in the lateral CH₂ interactions in the gel phase when the membrane goes to the liquid crystalline state. However, it must be noticed that this final value is not the same for the different lipids (Fig. 11). This indicates that although all the lipids are in the so-called "fluid state", at molecular level there are important differences in the CH₂ region. The relative increase in isolated populations of CH₂ residues is concomitant to the increase in the slope in the plots of $\Delta\Pi$ vs excess of water according to equations [8] or [9]. From DMPC to DOPC the isolated population grows from the gel to liquid crystalline state is 2.04 for an increase in the slope of 1.32. Thus, the increase in the slope is a measure of the water regions present in the membrane phase according to the acyl chain composition. Parallel to the increase in isolated populations a change in the state of water in terms of hydrogen bonding populations is observed (Fig. 12). An increase in the hydrogen bonded water populations appears when water domains surround CH_2 groups or water domains are created around CH_2 groups.

The observation that in fully hydrated lipids, bands at low frequencies drastically increase maintaining the band centered at 3400 cm⁻¹ observed in solid suggests that water molecules are adsorbed to a rigid matrix. In contrast, when acyl chains melt the pattern of solid disappears and the spectra are qualitatively different. However, it should be noticed that the band in the gel state is shifted to higher frequencies, indicating a decrease in water bonding.

What types of H bonds are formed in water according to the different frequency bands observed? As reported elsewhere by Giovanbattista et al. [86] and Arsov et al. [54,102], the boundary structure greatly influences the structure and dynamics of the water. Specifically, the hydrophobic apolar surfaces slow down the dynamics [102]. In small systems, with dimensions of 3–8 Å, the dynamics is slowed significantly, and the velocity autocorrelation function is similar to that of solid ice, i.e. low frequency populations [103,104]. However, recently a new set of information suggests that ice like formation is unlikely near the surfaces [105].



Fig. 12. A) Distribution of connected and isolated CH₂ populations around the reduced temperature and the water species linked to them. B) in the gel state, C) in the liquid crystalline state.

Histograms of the spatial dependence of the hydrogen-bond lifetimes show confinement or local template environmental ordering, and one can infer that the dynamics are significantly slower near the structured hydrophilic boundary. Local environment indeed affects the structure and dynamics of water. The magnitude of the effects of confinement greatly depends on the number of hydrogen bonds available per water molecule as well as lifetime of nearby hydrogen bonds.

From the comparison of the results obtained in the CH₂ region with those of the water bands it is concluded that in the gel state, CH₂ contact (giving place to low frequencies) are concomitant to low H-bonded water populations, i.e. low water clusters. Water shows a strengthening of the "local tetrahedral" structure as confined template environment is formed due to thermal fluctuations of the acyl chains. For smaller systems, local order is prevalently dominant, and hence, frequency band of the water populations shifts to higher values while the larger systems tend toward bulk-like dynamics.

Above the phase transition, CH_2 frequency increases denoting isolated populations with an increase in H-bonding in water molecules. Thus, water domains at least partially organized by H-bonding are formed in between acyl chains in the liquid crystalline state.

Above the phase transition, the appearance of strong H-bonds between water molecules is consistent with the reinforcement of water structure in the presence of nonpolar residues such as the CH_2 residues. In conclusion, the increase in isolated CH_2 populations is congruent with the small nanoenvironments of water structure. This is compatible with the formation of water clustering in between the lipid acyl chains when the bilayer is in the liquid crystalline state [55, 106] and also with the appearance of hydrophobic defects [62,63].

It is clear that cooperativity units derived from DSC are usually identified with the rotational isomers of the CH₂. In this regard, the high order parameter is given by the highest CH₂ connected population. Similarly, low order is concomitant with an increase isolated CH₂. In this condition, the connected and isolated populations of methylene groups are not similar for different lipids although they are in the same phase state. Thus, although it is frequently identified that at the phase transition a transition from a solid crystalline to a liquid crystalline (more frequently denoted as fluid) state occurs, the microscopic configurations may be quite different depending on the lipid specie.

Another important point is to take into account that cooperativity may also include a contribution related to water reorganization, concomitant with the changes in the CH₂ populations. In this regard, FTIR data indicate that the liquid crystalline state is characterized by a low entropy phase due to water clustering in low density networks due to an increase in H-bonds.

The fine structure of the different water populations derived from FTIR data is a matter of discussion [54,55]. It is reasonable to think that the bandwidth is due to water molecules with zero, one, two, three and four hydrogen bonds. As H-bonds are also cooperative, its energy depends on the coordination number of the water molecules giving the broad line spectra. Therefore, fluid states, although macroscopically similar may be composed of different microscopic components due to different water intercrossing and hence different free energy content.

In this regard, it has been recognized that water activity is an intensive parameter of the thermodynamic state of the lipid system. Water molecules present within the hydrocarbon region of the phospholipid membranes interact with phospholipid molecules through their chemical potentials (Gibbs–Duhem relation) implying the conformational state of the acyl chains [37,116,117]. This might be the reason for which similar structural compounds interact differently with fluid membranes of different lipid components.

Water molecules in confined pools of few nanometers in diameter or at interfaces undergo hydrogen bond structural dynamics that differ drastically from the dynamics they undergo in bulk water. Orientational motions of water require hydrogen bond network rearrangement [107]. It has also been suggested that reorientation of the O–H vector and hydrogen bond time correlation is less influenced by hydrophobic groups than hydrophilic groups [108,109]. This is somehow related with the idea that interfacial effects may dominate the hydration forces linked to interfacial structural messages [67].

Finally some considerations about H bonds in water and in CH_2 matrix should be done. H bonds are conventionally defined as the intermolecular interaction of X – H–X were X and Y are atoms of moderate and strong electronegativity [110]. Water may be in contact with the carbonyl groups forming the – C=O – H association or with the methylene groups forming the CH – OH. It has been argued that the last one is rather a contact or and interaction rather than a bond. This last case is classified as a non-conventional H-bond since the donor atom is not oxygen [111,112].

Recently, reported rotational spectroscopic studies on small dimers and oligomers bound by weak hydrogen bonds show that the driving forces, the spatial arrangement and the dynamical features displayed are very different from those involved in stronger and conventional hydrogen bonds [113]. The very small binding energies (similar to those of van der Waals interactions) imply that networks of weak hydrogen bonds often increase the stabilization of the dimer. Even in the presence of multiple bonds the partner molecules show a high degree of internal freedom within the complex. Several examples of molecular adducts bound by weak hydrogen bonds formed in free jet expansions and recently characterized by rotational spectroscopy. They include weakly bound complexes of weak donors with strong acceptors (C–H O, N, S–H O, N), and strong donors (O–H, N–H) with weak acceptors such as the halogen atoms [114].

The hydration of some CH groups as in ethers produces a shift to blue and a decrease in the intensity, meaning a decrease in H bonding [115]. This is in complete agreement with our analysis of water in the fluid state.

9. Conclusions

The electrical, thermodynamic and structural properties of lipid membranes described in this review are consistent with a model in which water is organized at the interphases. The dynamical picture of the membrane denotes that it cannot be considered as a constant dielectric slab. Water does penetrate according to the variation of the lateral surface pressure at critical areas.

Near the phase transition, the lipid membrane expansion causes an increase in capacitance, suggesting water penetration and peptide or protein insertion.

This last process is related with the water activity at the interphase and has different structural components according the lipid.

Head groups protruding toward the water phase organize water in different dynamic and structural patterns. In this sense, water organization is imposed by the lipid composition.

The lability of the water domains is given by the thermodynamics of the surface water arrangements. The free energy changes produced by peptide or protein insertion are related to changes in the chemical potential of surface water.

Lability is related to the domains formed according to cholesterol level and unsaturation when the surface pressure is below that corresponding to the saturation pressure, i.e. when the hydration shells of the lipids are in contact.

The excess of water beyond the hydration shell is thermodynamically labile and depends on the cholesterol level and the unsaturation saturation ratio.

The water domains depend on the phase state of the lipids, specifically near the phase transitions. Different water populations in terms of H bonding species are found below and above the phase transition and act as precursors for the clusters of confined water domains.

Changes in the kind of water populations are concomitant with the shift of methylene vibrational mode frequencies to higher values.

The increase in isolated populations of methylenes is congruent with the formation of highly ordered water cluster bonded by hydrogen bonds.

This is consistent with the formation of water pockets in nanoenvironments that accumulates free energy. The low entropy of these water arrangements, compensated by the disorder in the acyl chains, can be the thermodynamic driving force for peptide insertion into membranes.

Acknowledgments

32

This work was supported with funds from Agencia Nacional de Promoción Científica y Tecnológica, PICT 2007 757, PICT 2011-2606, CONICET (PIP 5476), UBACyT 20020090200663 and PICT UNSE 23/ A164

EAD, AH, AMB, MFM and MAF are members of the Research Career of CONICET (Consejo Nacional de Investigaciones Científicas y Técnicas de la República Argentina).

The authors are grateful to Dr. C. Salcedo and A. Cutro for their help in preparing the figures.

References

- [1] Wiggins PM Microbiol Rev 1990:54(4):432
- [2] Barbiero G, Duranti F, Bonelli G, Amenta JS, Baccino FM. Exp Cell Res 1995;217(2): 410
- [3] Crowe JH, Clegg JS. Anhydrobiosis. Strousberg, PA: Dowden, Hutchinson & Ross; 1973
- [4] Harada R, Sugita Y, Feig M. J Am Chem Soc 2012;134(10):4842.
- [5] Fayer MD. Physiology (Bethesda) 2011;26(6):381. http://dx.doi.org/10.1152/physiol.00021.2011.
- [6] Crowe JH, Crowe LM, Chapman. Science 1984;223:701.
- [7] Crowe JH, Whittam MA, Chapman D, Crowe LM. Biochim Biophys Acta 1984;769: 151.
- [8] Clegg JS. In: Benga G, editor. Water Transport in Biological Membranes. Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press; 1983
- [9] Oliver AE, Hincha DK, Crowe LM, Crowe JH. Biochim Biophys Acta 1998;1370(1):87.
- [10] Disalvo EA, Lairion F, Diaz S, Arroyo J. In: Condat, Baruzzi, editors. Recent Research Developments in Biophysical Chemistry, Research Signpost; 2002.
- [11] Disalvo EA, Lairion F, Martini F, Tymczyszyn E, Frías M, Almaleck H, et al. Biochim Biophys Acta 2008;1778:2655.
- [12] Bagatolli LA, Ipsen John H, Simonsen Adam C, Mouritsen Ole G. Prog Lipid Res 2010;49(4):378.
- [13] Troschin AS. Problems of cell permeability. Oxford: Pergamon Press; 1966.
- [14] Ling GN. A physical theory of the living state: the association-induction hypothesis. New York: Blaisdell Publishing Co.; 1962.
- [15] Finer EG, Darke A. Chem Phys Lipids 1974;12(1):1.
- [16] Taylor RP, Huang CH, Broccoli AV, Leake L. Arch Biochem Biophys 1977;183(1):83. [17] Tanford C. The hydrophobic effect: formation of micelles and biological mem-
- branes. New York: J. Ŵiley0471048933; 1980. [18] Huang CH, Charlton JP. Biochemistry 1972;11:735. http://dx.doi.org/10.1021/
- bi00755a010.
- [19] Schwarz G, Beschiaschvili G. Biochim Biophys Acta 1989;979:82. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/0005-2736(89)90526-9
- Seelig J, Ganz P. Biochemistry 1991;30:9354. http://dx.doi.org/10.1021/bi00102a031.
- [21] Simon SA, Stone WL, Busto-Latorre P. Biochim Biophys Acta 1977;468:378. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0005-2736(77)90289-9.
- [22] Hristova K, Dempsey CE, White SH. Biophys J 2001;80:801-11.
- [23] Ludtke S, He K, Huang H. Biochemistry 1995;34:16764. http://dx.doi.org/10.1021/ bi00051a026.
- [24] Dunitz JD. Chem Biol 1995;2:709.
- [25] Baldwin RL. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1986;83(21):8069.
- [26] Disalvo EA. Adv Colloid Interf Sci 1988;29:141.
- [27] Disalvo EA. Surface chemistry and electrochemistry of membranes. In: Sorensen TS, editor. New York Basel: Marcel Dekker, Inc.; 1999.
- [28] Fernandez-Vidal M, White Stephen H, Ladokhin Alexey S. J Membr Biol 2011;239:5. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00232-010-9321-y.
- [29] Wiener MC, White SH. Biophys J 1992;61:434
- [30] Wimley WC, White SH. Biochemistry 1993;32:6307.
- [31] Wimley WC, White SH. Nat Struct Biol 1996;3:842.
- [32] Nagle J, Tristam-Nagle S. Biochim Biophys Acta 2000;1469:159.
- [33] Malaspina DC, Schulz EP, Alarcón LM, Frechero MA, Appignanesi GA. Eur Phys J 2010;E 032:35-42. http://dx.doi.org/10.1140/epje/i2010-10594-2.
- [34] Israelachvili J, Wennerström H. Nature 1996;379(6562):219-25.
- [35] Israelachvili JN. Biochim Biophys Acta 1977;469:221-5.
- [36] Pashley RM, Israelachvili JN. Colloids Surf 1981;2:169. [37] Wiggins PM, van Ryn RT. J Macromol Sci Chem 1986;A23:875-903.
- [38] Feigenson GW. Biochim Biophys Acta 2009;1788(1):47-52.
- [39] Milhaud J. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 2004;1663(1-2):19–51.
- [40] Binder H. Appl Spectrosc Rev 2003;38(1):15.
- [41] Binder H. Eur Biophys J 2007;36(4-5):265.
- [42] Pfeiffer H, Weichert H, Klose G, Heremans K. Chem Phys Lipids 2012;165:244. [43] Pfeiffer H, Klose G, Heremans K. Chem Phys Lett 2013;572:120.

- [44] Sparr E, Wennestrom H, Biophys J 2001:81:1014.
- [45] Disalvo EA, de Gier J. Chem Phys Lipids 1983;32:39.
- [46] Le Neveu DM, Rand RP, Parsegian VA. Nature 1976;259:601–3.
- [47] Leikin S, Parsegian DC. Annu Rev Phys Chem 1993;44:369-95. [48] Rand RP, Parsegian VA. Biochim Biophys Acta 1989;988:351-76.
- [49] Brockman HL, Chem Phys Lipids 1994:73:57.
- [50] Cafiso D. In: Disalvo EA, Simon SA, editors. Permeability and stability of lipid bilayers. Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press; 1995 [Chapter 9].
- [51] Gawrisch K, Ruston D, Zimmerberg J, Parsegian VA, Rand RP, Fuller N. Biophys J 1992;61:1213-23.
- [52] Simon SA. McIntosh TI. Methods Enzymol 1986;127:511-21.
- [53] Chaplin MF. Biophys Chem 1999;83:211.
- [54] Arsov Z, Rappolt J, Grdadolnik. Chem Phys Chem 2009. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/ cphc.2009 00185 2009.
- [55] Disalvo EA, Frias MA. Langmuir 2013;29(23):6969.
- [56] Ulrich AS, Watts A. Biophys J 1994;66(5):1441.
- [57] Parsegian VA, Fuller N, Rand RP. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1979;76:2750.
- [58] Jendrasiak GL, J Nutr Biochem 1996;7(11):599-609.
- [59] Jendrasiak GL, Hasty JH. Biochim Biophys Acta 1974;337(1):79–91.
- [60] Arrondo JL, Goñi FM, Macarulla JM. Biochim Biophys Acta 1984;794(1):165.
- [61] Das J, Flenner E, Kosztin I. J Chem Phys 2013;139:065102.
- [62] MacCallum JL, Bennett WF, Tieleman DP. Biophys J 2008;94:3393.
- [63] MacCallum J, Drew Bennett W, Tieleman D. J Gen Physiol 2007;129:371.
- [64] Almaleck SH, Lairion F, Disalvo EA, Gordillo GJ. Chem Phys Lipids 2006;139:150.
- [65] Almaleck H. Gordillo GA. Disalvo EA. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces 2013:102:871. [66] Cevc G, Marsh D. Phospholipid bilayers: physical principles and models. New York:
- Willey; 1987.
- [67] Cevc G. Chem Soc Faraday Trans 1991:97:2733.
- [68] Davies JT, Rideal EK. Interfacial phenomena. New York: Academic Press; 1961.
- [69] Defay R, Prigogine I. Surface tension and adsorption. New York: John Wiley & Sons; 1966
- [70] Damodaran S. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces 1998;11(5):231.
- [71] Träuble H. J Membr Biol 1971;4:193-208.
- [72] Haines TH, Liebovitch L. In: Disalvo EA, Simon SA, editors. Permeability and stability of lipid bilayers. Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press; 1995. p. 126-36.
- [73] Heerklotz H, Epand RM. Biophys J 2001;80(1):271-9.
- [74] Evans EA, Skalak R. Mechanics and thermodynamics of biomembranes. Boca Raton, Fl: CRC. Press; 1980.
- [75] Bhide SY, Berkowitz ML. In: Disalvo-Simon, editor. Stability and permeability of lipid membranes. Boca Raton FLD: CRC Press; 1995.
- Bhide SY, Berkowitz ML. J Chem Phys 2005;123:224702. [76]
- [77] Frías MA, Disalvo EA. Langmuir 2009;25(14):8187. http://dx.doi.org/10.1021/ la900554h.
- [78] Freites JA, von Tobias HG, Heijne DJ, White SH. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2005;102: 15059
- [79] Bouchet AM, Lairion F, Disalvo EA. Biochim Biophys Acta 2010;1798:616.
- [80] Sovago M, Vartiainen E, Bonn M. J Chem Phys 2009;131:161107.
- [81] Chen S, Li L, Zhao C, Zhengc J. Biomaterials 2010;51(23):5283.
- [82] Binder H, Peinel G. J Mol Struct 1985;123:155.
- [83] Arnold K, Löbel E, Volke F, Gawrisch K. Stud Biophys 1981;82:207.
- [84] Goñi FM, Arrondo JLR. Faraday Discuss Chem Soc 1986;81:117-26.
- [85] Lam P, Wynne KJ, Wnek GE. Langmuir 2002;18:948-51.
- [86] Giovambattista N, Rossky PJ, Debenedetti PG. Phys J E 2006;73:041604.
- [87] Binder H, Gutberlet T, Anikin A, Klose CV. Biophys J 1998;74(4):1908.
- [88] Binder H, Kohlstrunk B, Heerklotz HH. J Colloid Interface Sci 1999;220:235.
- [89] Faure C, Dufourc EJ. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1997;1330(2):25-9 [248].
- [90] Marsh D. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 2009;1788(10):2114.
- [91] Marsh D. Biochim Biophys Acta 1996;1286:183.

membranes. Boca raton FL: CRC Pres; 1989.

[98] Disalvo EA. Chem Phys Lipids 1991;59:199-206.

[102] Arsov Z, Quaroni. Chem Phys Lipids 2007;150:35.

[100] Binder H, Lindblom G. Biophys J 2004;87:332.

annurev-anchem-070109-103410.

Chem B 2009;113:1438.

103:191

1039/c1cp20824a.

[111]

[99] Viera LI, Disalvo EA. Chem Phys Lipids 1996;81:25-54.

[104] Goldsmith J, Martens CC. J Phys Chem A 2009;113:2046.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1021/jp809521t. [109] Chowdhary J, Ladanyi B. J Phys Chem B 2009;113:4045.

[92] Shinitzky M, Barenholz Y. Biochim Biophys Acta 1978;515(4):367.

[97] Simon, MacDonald. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1987;84:4089-93.

[101] Gauger DR, Selle C, Fritzsche H, Pohle W. J Mol Struct 2001;565.

[93] Nieva JL, Castresana J, Alonso A. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1990;168(3):16 [987].

[96] McIntosh T, Simon SA, Dilger JP. In: Benga G, editor. Water transport in biological

[103] Romero-Vargas Castrillon S, Giovambattista N, Aksay IA, Debenedetti PG. J Phys

[105] Bonn Mischa, Bakker Huib J, Tong Yujin, Backus Ellen HG. Biointerphases 2012;7:2.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s13758-012-0020-3.
 [106] Marrink SJ, Tieleman DP, van Buuren AR, Berendsen HJC. Faraday Discuss 1996;

[107] Fayer MD, Levinger NE. Annu Rev Anal Chem 2010;3:89. http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/

[108] Laage D, Stirnemann G, Hynes JT. J Phys Chem B 2009 Feb 26;113(8):2428–35.

[110] Pimentel GC, McClellan AL. The hydrogen bond. San Francisco: Freeman; 1960.

Melandri S. Phys Chem Chem Phys 2011;13(31):13901–11. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.</u>

[94] Parasassi T, Krasnowska EK, Bagatolli L, Gratton E. J Fluoresc 1998;8:365. [95] Parasassi T, De Stassio G, Ravagnan G, Rusch RM, Gratton E. Biophys J 1991;60:179.

- [112] Scheiner S. Phys Chem Chem Phys 2011 Aug 21;13(31):13860–72. [113] Herrebout WA, Suhm MA. Phys Chem Chem Phys 2011;13:13858–9.

- [113] Herrebout WA, Suhm MA. Phys Chem Chem Phys 2011;13:1358-9.
 [114] Jorly J, Eluvathingal DJ. J Am Chem Soc 2007;129:4620–32.
 [115] Nishio M. Phys Chem Chem Phys 2011;13(31):13873. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1039/c1cp20404a.</u>
 [116] Cevc G, Seddon JM, Hartung R, Eggert W. Biochim Biophys Acta 1988;940(2):219.

- [117] Disalvo EA, Bouchet AM, Frias MA. Biochim Biophys Acta 2013;1828:1683.
 [118] Martini MF, Disalvo EA. Chem Phys Lipids 2003;122(1-2):177.
 [119] Martini MF, Disalvo EA. Biochimic Biophys Acta Biomembr 2007;1768(10):2541.
 [120] Hollmann A, Delfederico L, De Antoni G, Semorile L, Disalvo EA. Relaxation processes in the adsorption of surface layer proteins to lipid membranes. J Phys Chem 2010;114:16618-24.